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ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

Area Council

            September 23, 2003

PRESENT:

__x_Arlene Bautista
   __x_Mike Dalton               __x_ Vic Hanson
  ____Peggy Patterson

__x_Neal Bennett
   ____Momi Elliott               __x_ Miriam Ifill           ____Adrienne Sperbeck

__x_Bill Benson
   __x_Grace Felarca             __x_ Donna Manno
  __x_Valerie Wagner

__x_Rocky Bonura
   ____Elizabeth Flores         __x_ Carlos Mena
  __x_Michele Waller

__x_Dan Cahill
   __x_Beverly Gilmore         __x_ Linda Mobley 
  ____Lisa Webb

____June Curtis
   __x_Nancy Hammond                                               __x_Dean Whetham

Minutes:  The minutes of August 26 approved.

Measure “E”:  Bob Gann reviewed proposed revisions to the Facilities Master Plan.  Noted:

· There will be a different configuration for the Tech Arts and Shop buildings, which will allow for more parking on the north side.  It also allows for development of an interior plaza.  

· There is a recommendation to demolish the Social Science building and relocate it next to the new Business building on Crenshaw.  Both will be multi story buildings, and they will probably be connected.

· Photography classes would move to the third floor of the Art building when the social sciences move out.  They are trying to cluster like educational areas.   

· The major entrance from Lot L will be made more attractive.   

It was noted that a parking survey was conducted during the first and third weeks of September, and the information, combined with future student enrollment numbers, will be used to project parking needs.  The college currently has 4,000 spaces, and it is estimated that approximately 1600 are needed.

Copies of the bond equipment list for Administrative Services were also shared with the group.   

College Operating Goals:  Copies of the September 17, 2003, edition of the President’s Newsletter, which featured the five major ECC operating goals for 2003-04, were shared with the group.  The five goals are:

1. Optimize access and success

2. Maintain regular personnel assignments (The District is trying to avoid laying off regular employees this and next year).

3. Balance the ECC budget  (Mid-year cuts are anticipated.)

4. Implement the bond measure successfully  (ECC has a Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee that is meeting monthly).  

5. Focusing on planning 

Budget: The ECC 2003-04 Final Budget was adopted by the Board at the September 8 meeting.  Necessary and adequate reserves were established to position ECC to deal with possible mid year cuts as well as the uncertainties of 2004-05.  All frozen positions are listed in the budget book, as well as a complete listing of Measure “E” projects.  Due to the demand, there will be another printing of the “The Book” in two or three weeks.  Those who would like a copy should notify Pam Fees.   It will also be posted on the Infonet this week 

Frozen Positions:  Cabinet reviewed the vacant positions list in order to determine if some could be exempted from the hiring freeze.  This review resulted in three positions (one from each area) being released for filling.  In Administrative Services, the Assistant Director of ITS position was approved for filling.  The job announcement has already gone out and the application period ends October 17.  Two Lead Custodian positions were also approved to fill, but only internally.  These lead positions will assist in redoing the custodial coverage schedule, including swing shift; however, this will leave another two regular custodian positions unfilled.    The next review of frozen positions by Cabinet will probably occur in January of 2004.

It was noted that the Dean of Natural Science position will continue to be filled in an acting capacity, Tom Lew will continue to act as the Dean of Fine Arts on an interim basis, and Alice Grigsby will continue as acting director of the LRC.  Requests for temporary employees will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis.  Only administrative assistant positions in academic divisions will continue to be opened for lateral transfers.  At this time, there are no opportunities for promotion because the college is trying to create as much salary savings as possible.

Health Benefits:  Copies of Vic’s August 4 memo re:  Health Benefits were shared with the group.  It was noted that union representatives were upset for two reasons:  

First, they wanted to change from CalPERS to SISC, an organization currently located in Kern County.   However, ten of the thirteen committee members would have had to vote for the change to make it happen, and the vote was seven to change and six against change.  Considering the percentage of ECC membership already retired (20%), and those getting ready to retire (20%) and the short amount of time to research the change, the committee decided it was not in the best interests of the college to change at this time.   

Second, they felt that Vic’s memo did not reflect the committee’s thinking.  Specifically, they objected to the statement that they appeared to be more interested in how the formula would improve salaries rather than the quality of the health benefits program.  Vic noted that the Board requested his description of the background on the committee’s decision, and that is what he provided to them in his memo.   

It was noted that union members received a letter in their boxes stating that ECC was staying with CalPERS.  However, bargaining unit representatives were opposed to a proposed survey of what rank and file thought about the CalPERS/SISC issue because they felt they were empowered by the contracts to vote as they felt they should.  It was suggested that a negotiations mindset seems to exist and that perhaps the committee has become so corrupted by salary concerns that the health benefits function should be taken back to the bargaining table.

For 2004, ECC will stay with CalPERS; however, for the 2005 calendar year the committee will be looking at SISC and other options.   Another health benefits committee meeting (the first of the year) will be held today at noon in Library 202.  Anyone can attend, and audience input is allowed.  

Division Reports  

· Arlene Bautista:  Handouts on identify theft were shared with the group.

· Beverly Gilmore:  Kathy Valot will be out for six weeks, and they are dividing up the work.  

· Dean Whetham:  The job load has greatly increased; they now have 40 new pieces of equipment to service.

· Michele Waller:  Letters re:  the classification review will be sent after the next Board meeting.

· Rocky Bonura:  There has been no sign of rats in the basement of the Administration building in last three weeks.  It was noted that all the buildings are connected by tunnels, and they are actively filling abandoned conduit tunnels.  They are also asking staff to avoid throwing trash in building receptacles after 3 p.m. on Fridays.  In addition, there will be a thorough cleaning of the document room in Accounting to get rid of the source of the smell, and special HEPA filters can be used after that.  They are also changing to a pest control company with a more aggressive approach.   It was noted that there is still a fly problem in the Accounting office.    

He also met with the community group that has been feeding the campus cats on daily basis for 20 years.  They know all the cats because they trap them, neuter them and return them, and they give any kittens up for adoption.  They explained that the college needs to keep the current cat population because if it were to get rid of all the cats, it would leave a void that would be filled by other unaltered cats.  The group will work with facilities on a plan to keep the current cats fed without providing food for the rodents.   It was noted that fleas are a problem for maintenance workers when they have to go under buildings, and Debbie Johnston should be notified of any flea problems.

· Nancy Hammond:  The coffee cart in the MCS patio will be open next week, and there will be more later.  Also, survey cards available for all food service areas.

· Miriam Ifill:  The auditors are here, cashiering is slowing down, and summer refunds are going out now.  In response to a question, it was noted that there was never a processing fee.  The possibility of implementing one was discussed last spring, but it never went to the Board and so it was never approved.  

· Donna Manno:  Annette Owens has resigned, so training options are currently limited to XP Web based training.  She will be looking at computer-based training CDs and is planning some stress workshops and a PERS retirement workshop.

Meeting adjourned at 9:50 a.m. 
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